
Gunnison City Council Meeting and Public Hearing Minutes                                     
Wednesday,  September 18, 2013 12:00 p.m. Noon 
Gunnison City Hall-38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                                
Present:   Mayor Lori Nay, City Council Members:  Blake Donaldson, Brian Jensen and Jeremy Pickett, City Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Financial Advisor Gary Keddington and Citizens John Taylor, Sherwin Broderick and Ann Marie Broderick

Presiding:  Mayor Lori Nay
Invocation:  Council Member Jeremy Pickett
Public Comment

There were no citizens in attendance for public comment.

Discuss and Possible Approval of Class B&C Road Fund Projects and Expenditures for Current Budget and Future Plans for Road Maintenance
Mayor Nay stated she had spoken with Supervisor Childs who reported the water project would require some cuts across Center Street so that was out of the project picture at this time.  She had spoken with Lane Torgerson at Hales Sand & Gravel who said they could just work on the asphalt located in the back alley on the west side along with the little section by the Elk Ridge building rather than doing the entire job that was bid.
Review and Proposed Approval of Process to Calculate Fees for Culinary Water Use for Multiple Units, Sherwin and Ann Marie Broderick ~ Council Member Donaldson

Council Member Donaldson addressed Sherwin and Ann Marie Broderick, thanking them for their attendance.  He stated he had reviewed their request with those in the front office as well as reviewing the original set up for this method of billing.  He noted from the City's standpoint, he did not see how the City could change the billing system and justify what the City is trying to accomplish with the new water system.  He pointed out this would affect every business in Gunnison City that has multiple units if a change were made.  The Broderick's verified they are now allowed 98,000 gallons, and would consider putting in some lawn to use their allowed amount of water.   

12:22 p.m.  Melissa Judy arrived

Council Member Donaldson reported another change that would take place in the next few months as the City would find out what the new water system will cost bringing on another rate increase again for each household on the system.  This rate increase will allow the City to be able to fund the new water project.  Mayor Nay addressed the Brodericks request noting it would be good to keep in mind there are other units and users in a similar situation, and would like to consider the possibility of decreasing the base rate and bill more on a usage method when reviewing the rate system.  Council Member Donaldson recommended they wait to plant their lawn to see if the rate system is changed in this process.  Mayor Nay stated the timing was good in requesting this review as the Council is looking forward in how to restructure with the new system, and noted they would get a better shake with this request.  The Broderick's thanked the Council for their time, and noted they wanted to be an asset to the community, and felt they have been.  
12:30 p.m. Discuss Possible City Sewer Connection at Approximately 422 West Center, John Taylor~Council Member Pickett

Council Member Pickett reported he was located just north of David Osentowski's house, and was interested in hooking up his home to the City sewer line.  The home is currently on a septic tank.
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12:33 p.m.  Ann Marie Broderick and Sherwin Broderick left

John handed out a google map of the property, and reported he had been told the main line was not sufficient to take care of the proposed Hendrickson subdivision west of  his home.  He questioned if the main line was not capable of handling any more if he would still be required to take the line to the edge of his property or if he could just take it as far as he needed.  Discussion ensued regarding the future growth and development west of John's home as well as ownership.  Council Member Jensen reminded the Council the City Code states the line must be taken to the end of the property line, but Council Member Pickett felt there could be extenuating circumstances where it may be allowed.  He did note that Supervisor Childs stated John would be required to take the line to the end of his property line.  Recorder Braithwaite stated this variance would need to go before Bruce Parker of Planning & Development Services.  The Council  recommended John go to the next P&Z meeting and apply for a variance for this line.  John also questioned if he could extend a 4" line rather than an 8" line if he was required to take it to the end of his property line.  The P&Z will be meeting next week, and the Council will work out a time to meet shortly after to get this taken care of.  Recorder Braithwaite will get John the correct forms to fill out for the P&Z application.
Discussion of Possible Equipment Purchase -Purchase vs. Lease Option for City Backhoe ~ Council Member Pickett
Council Member Pickett reviewed the two backhoe bids he had acquired.  The first bid being from Honnen for a 1 year  lease on a brand new John Deere that allowed for 400 hours per year for $7,488.31.  He stated this included everything but tires.  Council Member Jensen noted the City would still be responsible for the day to day maintenance, greasing, etc.  Council Member Jensen then reviewed the Terex Backhoe bid from Equipment Center for $6,200 per year with a 400 hour yearly total or $72-74,000 to purchase.  This is a used backhoe which has 273 hours on it at this time.  Gary Keddington, Keddington and Christensen,  stated the lease, budget wise and cash flow wise, is actually easier to do rather than take 8-9 years worth of budget and purchase it now.  Council Member Pickett stated the risk is taken away with the lease.  The annual payment versus the cash up front for a purchase was reviewed.  Gary noted the importance, especially with the water project coming up, of not spending the cash flow on a purchase at this time.  
Council Member Pickett made the motion to accept the bid from Honnen Equipment which is a lease on a John Deere Backhoe for one year for $7,488.31 allowing for 400 hours annually.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.  
Recorder Braithwaite reported the variance application for John Taylor would definitely need to go directly to the Land Use Hearing Officer which is currently Bruce Parker of Planning & Development Services.  The paperwork was given to John, and Recorder Braithwaite will keep the Council informed.
Consideration for and Adoption of a Parameters Resolution Authorizing the Issuance of not to Exceed $7,000,000 in Parity Water Revenue Bonds of Gunnison City, Sanpete County, Utah and Calling of a Public Hearing to Receive Input with Respect to the Issuance of such Bonds and any Potential Impact to the Private Sector from the Construction of the Project-Resolution 2013-8
Recorder Braithwaite reported this was the beginning of the bond process, and this Resolution needed to be passed to start the process.  This Resolution calls or a Public Hearing to receive input, which is scheduled for Wednesday, October 16th, but could be rescheduled at any time that would work for the Council as long as they allowed sufficient time for noticing.  Council Member Donaldson noted the amounts are set high barring any problems in the process so this procedure would not to have to be redone.  Mayor Nay stated the City is looking at 6.3 million in bonds with the rest coming in grants.  

Council Member Donaldson made the motion to approve Resolution 2013-8, consideration for and adoption of a  parameters resolution authorizing the issuance of not to exceed $7,000,000 in parity water revenue bonds of Gunnison City, Sanpete County, Utah and calling of a Public Hearing to receive input with respect to the issuance of such bonds and any potential impact to the private sector 
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from the construction of the project-Resolution 2013-8.  The Public Hearing will be scheduled for Wednesday, October 16, 2013.   Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.
Discuss and Possible Approval of Letter proposed from Division of Drinking Water, State of Utah

Mayor Nay reviewed the letter the City is required to send to the citizens regarding the arsenic level in the drinking water.  Recorder Braithwaite reported the City is not allowed to change anything in the first section, and may only fill in the blanks on "What happened", "What is being done" and "We anticipate resolving the problem within".  John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering had given the City the text for these areas that may be used and sent to the citizens upon approval from the Mayor and Council.  Council Member Jensen recommended the date of the Public Hearing be put on the next utility bills.  The Council unanimously approved the letter as presented, and would like the letter sent by USPS on Friday, 
September 27th.
Update on Pool ~Council Member Judy

Council Member Judy reported Manager Sorensen had e-mailed her a list of possible pool projects.  This list included:  1.  update partitions in both dressing rooms, 2.  add 2 new partitions in each dressing room to allow for new changing enclosures, 3.  installation of 2 slider windows to allow for air flow by the baby pool, 4.  removal of rusted door jams to be replaced with possible chrome or stainless door jams, 5. installation of a water feature that he has been working on with Supervisor Reber, similar to the Nephi pool, and 6.  Peterson's are looking into the feasibility of putting on an air chiller on the big pool to make  the air similar to the dressing rooms.  Council Member Judy informed Mayor Nay the utility review she had requested would need to be paid for as the utility companies only do these on private facilities, and not on commercial.  The list continues as:  7.  replacement of the observation windows and possibly the framing as well since the windows are cracked and the framing is rusted,  8.  repair the concrete that is cracking by the diving board, and  9. repaint the deck with a non-slip finish.  She reported there is a party scheduled for Monday, October 14th  with a Halloween pirate theme.  She also reported the Back to School party had a larger attendance than the July 4th free swim with the money toss, and stated the pool attendance is currently up 5%.  Council Member Judy reported Tiffany Ludvigson has been going to the local businesses to get sponsors for the parties, so the swimmers pay to get into the party, but the activities during the party are free, thanks to the sponsors.  She noted  there had been a group come in the summer to paint the picnic tables and the framing around the patio doors, and the pool had recently received new mats to cover the pool.  Manager Sorensen had also taken about 10 hours to replace the expansion joint caulking, and felt this had saved the pool a significant amount of money to do it himself with the help of his wife.  Council Member Judy is currently waiting to get a report on how many passes have been sold with the new marketing techniques in place.  She stated although she didn't have the report, she knew the goal for the numbers had been met.  The two bids for the concrete work in front of the pool were addressed with the first bid being $2,490 and the second being $2,893.  Each of the bids included a mow strip.  Council Member Judy will tell Manager Sorensen to move ahead with the $2,490 bid since this falls under the $5,000 purchasing policy required approval.  There is currently $25,000 in the Capital Improvement budget for the pool.  The Council determined it would be good to discuss the items prior to purchasing even though the Capital Improvement budget had been set. 
Mayor Nay would like Manager Sorensen to review the costs of building the water feature versus the cost of purchasing the water feature.  The features she had seen at ULCT were discussed, and could be up and done in 1-2 weeks.  She would like this reviewed prior to making any decisions.  The Council also discussed the different sizes of the water features and what would work best.
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Proposed Approval of Resolution 2013-7, Cancelling the 2013 Gunnison City Municipal General Elections

Recorder Braithwaite noted a Resolution would need to be passed to allow the General Election in November to be cancelled.  This will be allowed due to the fact the number of municipal officer candidates does not exceed the number of open at-large municipal offices for which the candidates have filed.
Council Member Jensen made the motion to approve Resolution 2013-7, cancelling the 2013 Gunnison City Municipal General Elections.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.

12:07 p.m. Break

12: 14 p.m.  Resume

Discuss and Possible Approval of Class B&C Road Fund Projects and Expenditures for Current Budget and Future Plans for Road Maintenance
Mayor Nay continued the discussion regarding the B&C Road fund projects while handing each Council Member a copy of the lowest bid which was from Staker Parsons.  She pointed out the bid on the West alley from Center to 100 South is $17,100 and the shoulder from the 100 South Main to the alleyway is $6,650  totaling $23,750.  Mayor Nay noted they won't be charging for the mobilization, and if they use less oil on the shoulder then they will charge less.  Mayor Nay reported there was about $115,000 that came in this year in B&C Road Funds with about $35,000 left over from last year.  She stated $10,000 of that will be used in the storm water project, and felt this was very conservative usage of the B&C Road Funds.  Council Member Jensen wanted to be sure there wouldn't be any construction in these areas with the water project.  Mayor Nay noted Supervisor Childs has been going over the map given to him by John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering verifying items for the water project.
Mayor Nay reported the Cobra light by Subway had been ruined in a traffic accident.  Mayor Nay is waiting to receive a bid from Moore Electric who installed the new lights during the Main Street project.  She was concerned about the connections as the new ones connect underground and this one connects above ground.  The question is whether to replace the three Cobras since the lines will need to go underground or just how to go about this.  Mayor Nay would like to look at having the B&C Road Funds take care of this and do it all at once.  Council Member Jensen stated there was no water on the other side that would need to be dug up so maybe the electrical could be put in while the trench is dug.  Mayor Nay relayed she had learned at the recent ULCT Conference that it is a good idea to put in extra conduit that the City owns while these trenches are open so the City would have the opportunity to lease these at some time in the future to any utility companies that may need them.  The Council determined it would be a good idea to check with all of the other utility companies that would be involved with infrastructure to find out if they need to update any of their systems while the lines are dug to avoid tearing any of it up again in the near future.  Council Member Jensen wanted to be sure Staker Parsons wouldn't be billing for the mobilization with these two project.
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to approve the Staker Parson bid to pave the West alley from Center to 100 South including site prep for $17,100 and to pave the shoulder at 100 South Main to 25 East including site prep for $6,650.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.
Review Rural Summit and City-designated Enterprise Zones and possible economic benefit for City and Local Businesses
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 Mayor Nay  had prepared a summary sheet of  the recent Rural Economic Summit and handed a copy to each Council Member.  She went over the four main reasons why rural matters. as well as discussing the Mighty Five campaign that was very effective for Utah.  She reported the head of tourism for the State of Utah, Vicky Burrell, attended the conference.  While reviewing the summary sheet she pointed out energy is produced in rural Utah, it is a 14.6 billion dollar industry, 17,000 jobs, and 81% of taxes come from this industry in 7 counties, and 90% of all resources come from Rural Utah.  

Mayor Nay continued to review the summary sheet discussing "How do you tell your Story"?  "Free range" children were discussed as well as developing a safe space for children to be.  The discussion ensued regarding retail spending, consumer spending, curb appeal, communication, rules of marketing, assets, capital, and etc.  
Signage in Gunnison City was discussed.  Council Member Donaldson will talk with the Chairman of the Board about getting a Hospital sign put up on both connecting highways.   
Mayor Nay would like to see some of the Council attend the Rural Economic Summit next year and reiterated the importance of attending.  She would also like to see ULCT hold a rural portion of their conference geared for rural areas in the State.    Mayor Nay reported on one specific conversation from the Summit called the Rural Western People from Utah State.  This was handled by one gentleman who is over the whole state, Mr. Albrecht, and was very helpful.  She noted  the group there would like to see a rural constituency formed within the ULCT.  This dialog would help in the formation of co-ops.  
Mayor Nay noted the reasons why the Farmers Market is only held on Friday afternoons rather than Saturday.  This information had been researched by the Board, including gathering input from the businessmen in the community, and the decision was made to hold it Friday afternoons.   

The development of mineral mining within the state was discussed further as well as the legislation and new requirements that have taken place recently.  She reported every entity with fairly elevated nitrates and phosphorous will now have to figure out how to remove them.  The current legislation will try to pass this unfunded mandate on to the locals so this will need to be watched.   ULCT has made a resolution they will not be allowed to do that.  Mayor Nay will be writing a letter to them stating the nitrates and phosphorous are natural in our environment.  Sunrise Engineering will be assisting with this.  
Council Member Jensen commented sometimes we get so focused in the rut we are in and continue doing the same things expecting different results, but it doesn't happen.  Thinking outside of the box, what can Gunnison City do, what can Gunnison City attract, and what does Gunnison City have, were some items that were discussed.  He noted rural is 10%, but 90% come down here to recreate.  Gary Keddington pointed out the resources Gunnison City has available along with the brain power, and how much more Gunnison City has per capita compared to other areas.  He listed some of the resources in the City which keeps the brain power in the City compared to many Cities that just have the brain drain.  He explained his statement.  The assets which include the nearby mountains, the hospital, and etc. were discussed.  Mayor Nay quoted a saying by Teddy Roosevelt, noting the worst decision is to do nothing.  Mayor Nay noted her ideas to welcome more people to Gunnison City.  Council Member Jensen stated he felt the City had made a very good first step with the water project.  Mayor Nay requested each Council Member bring their ideas to the next meeting.

Gary Keddington explained the purpose of SID's, and the help it has given other communities to develop such things as curb and gutters in neighborhoods.  
Mayor Nay proceeded to go over the Review of Main Street Project and its Economic Impact summary sheet that was handed to each Council Member.  She reported the City had gained $100,000 in tax revenues since starting the Main Street process.  The bond payments were reviewed comparing the investment costs to other monthly debt payments due.  Mayor Nay then reviewed the goals that were listed, questioning if they had been met.  She stated the City is only limited by "our own" creativity.  EDC will be scheduling a time to meet with the Council at a future time.  She then noted the Theatre had been designated to be 
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eligible for tax credits.  This means all those who donated to the Clock Tower are  eligible for an actual tax credit.   Mayor Nay commented they also said it was more important to have a Capital Facilities Plan than it is for an Impact Fee Plan.  Gary noted that depended on the size of the City as smaller areas were not required to have a Capital Facilities Plan at the cost of $20-30,000.
Proposed Approval City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, August 28, 2013, Open and Closed Sessions

This will be tabled to a future meeting.

Proposed Approval Bills and Adjustments

The Mayor and Council Members approved and signed the bills and adjustments as presented.

2:10 p.m. Adjourn                                             

__________________________________
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder

___________________________________
Lori Nay, Mayor

___________________________________
Approval Date

